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Call to Order
The regular Board Meeting was called to order at 9:03a.m. by Chair, John Rheinberger.
Members Present:
John Rheinberger, Chair




Jim Levitt, Vice Chair

Tim Behrends, Public Relations and Information
Diane Blake, Treasurer
Bob Rosenquist, Secretary

Staff Present:

Jay Riggs



Shari Larkin
Other Agencies:
Michelle Wohlers, NRCS



Matt Lundberg, NRCS
Additions or Deletions to Agenda

A motion to approve the agenda was made by Jim Levitt, seconded by Tim Behrends. Motion carried.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA

Item six and seven were removed from the Consent Agenda. Items to approve this month are the 2022-24 EMWREP Partner Agreements for Bayport ($742.85), BCWD ($20,481.33), Grant ($742.85), Isanti SWCD ($1,337.12), Newport ($742.85) and VBWD ($20,481.33); the 2022 Chisago SWCD LSCP Agreement Amendment in the amount of $2,000; the 2022 CLFLWD Technical Services Agreement in the amount of $20,000; the 2022 MSCWMO Technical Services Agreement in the amount of $125,363; the 2022 RWMWD Technical Services Agreement in the amount of $28,483; and the 2022 VBWD Technical Services Agreement in the amount of $45,500. A motion to approve the amended Consent Agenda was made by Diane Blake, seconded by Jim Levitt. Motion carried.
APPROVAL OF october 13, 2021 BOARD MEETING MINUTES

A motion to approve the October 13, 2021 minutes was made by Tim Behrends and seconded by Jim Levitt. Motion carried.

Treasurer’s Report

Items to note are $775.00 payable to NACD Service Center for annual dues; $8,954.50 payable to Metropolitan Council for water monitoring expenses; $2,800.00 payable to South Washington Watershed District for an MCD Subwatershed expense; $1,807.50 payable to RESPEC for the Mapfeeder subscription; and $99,444.02 payable to South Washington Watershed District for an MPCA 319 grant expense. A motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report, subject to audit, was made by Tim Behrends, seconded by Diane Blake. Motion carried.
Board Committee Reports

Personnel – Nothing to report.
Budget and Finance – The Budget and Finance Committee will plan to meet before the next Board meeting.
Cost-Share – Nothing to report.
Communications and Outreach – Nothing to report.
AGENCY / PARTNER REPORTS

County – The budget presentation went well. We will not be getting the same increase as last year. The Agreements should be included in the December Consent Agenda.
NRCS – Matt Lundberg was introduced to the Board.
BWSR – Nothing to report.
MCD/Area IV – Area IV met last week. The MCD meeting will be next week.
Watersheds – The Agreements for 2022 are looking very solid.
MASWCD – The convention will be held December 12-14, 2021. Those who plan to attend, send your registration information to Shari.
EMPLOYEE REPORTS/PRESENTATIONS/INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

a. WCD and EMWREP Outreach – See Attached and Newspaper Article Binder.
b. Presentation – None this month
Old Business

a. COVID-19 Updates – Nothing to report.
b. Building and Vehicles – There were some repairs made to the HVAC. Jay is going to reach out to the County to see if they can assist us with repairs necessary for the parking lot.
c. Equity Follow-Up – We will attempt to set up some trainings over the winter months. The salary analysis is underway.
d. 1W1P, NRSF, Grant, and Program Updates – The interviews are underway for the Imbedded Extension Agent.
e. Oakdale Street Improvements – Jay provided an update on the street improvements. The costs associated will be added to our tax assessment.
f. Employee Handbook Update – The updates previously approved have been incorporated into the handbook. Jay is also recommending an IT policy agreement form. A motion to approve adding an IT policy agreement form was made by Bob Rosenquist. Seconded by Jim Levitt. Motion carried.
NEW BUSINESS

a. 2020 Audit – A copy of the 2020 audit was included in the packet. Board approval was requested. A motion to approve the 2020 audit was made by Jim Levitt, seconded by Tim Behrends. Motion carried.
b. 2022 Health Insurance – The proposed 2022 health insurance information was provided to the Board. Jay’s recommendation is to continue with the current plans and provider, since the overall increase was only about 3.5%. A motion to approve the same insurance plans and provider for 2022 was made by Bob Rosenquist. Seconded by Jim Levitt. Motion carried.
c. FY19 WBF Final Payment Request – Marine Ravine – In 2019, WCD received a BWSR 2019 Watershed Based Funding Metro grant. Under this grant, the WCD allocated $30,000 to fund rural nonstructural practice incentives and $30,000 to fund rural structural practice cost-share. The goal of this funding is to install best management practices to reduce phosphorus in areas that are targeted and prioritized. WCD Staff requested the encumbrance of up to $12,000 for installation of a woodland and wetland plantings to stabilization a grade control structure in the Marine Ravine just north of Marine on St Croix. In 2020, the Carnelian Marine St Croix Watershed District (CWSCWD) in partnership with the Minnesota Department of Transportation installed a grade stabilization structure to reduce gully erosion from runoff from St Croix Trail. The project was hydroseeded at the time of installation in 2020. To further stabilize the slopes, the upland and wetland seeps were planted with bare root shrubs, potted shrubs and trees, and plugs. This project will remove an estimated 17 lbs of phosphorus from entering a wetland and stream complex that flows to the St Croix. The total cost for this initial project is $342,000 in materials and installation cost. The Watershed Based Funding grant covered $12,000 of shrubs, trees, plugs and seed. WCD requests the approval for final payment to the CMSCWD in the amount of $12,000. A motion was made by Diane Blake, seconded by Tim Behrends, to approve a final payment of $12,000 for contract 19-06 BWSR Watershed Based Metro Funding. The district technical representative (Tara Kelly) has performed a site inspection and reviewed the invoices. Applicant will be notified of Board’s decision within 15 days. All members voting yes. Motion carried.
d. FY19 WBF Final Payment Request - Daninger – In 2021, the WCD approved a nonstructural practice incentive payment of $4,104 for 3 years of cover crops on 45.6 acres of agricultural land owned by Luke Daninger. Following the WCD’s approved Nonstructural Land Management Practices Implementation Plan, the WCD will make a one-time payment after successful completion of the first year of the installation of the nonstructural practice, with yearly inspections for the rest of the contract length to ensure compliance with the individual’s Implementation Plan. Luke Daninger has successfully installed the first year of cover crops according to his Implementation Plan. WCD staff have determined the project meets the design intent and approve of the request for final payment. WCD staff are requesting final payment of $4,104 from the FY2019 Watershed Based Metro Funding to Luke Daninger. A motion was made by Jim Levitt, seconded by Bob Rosenquist, to approve a Final Payment of $4,104 for contract 19-07 BWSR to Luke Daninger for the Daninger Cover Crop project. The district technical representative (Angela Defenbaugh) has performed a final inspection. Applicant will be notified of the Board’s decision within 15 days. All members voting yes. Motion carried.
e. FY19 SCRA Native Perennials Final Payment Request – St. Croix Bluffs – In 2019, WCD received a grant from the St Croix River Association to convert agricultural lands and managed turf areas to prairie to reduce phosphorus loading to the St Croix River. The WCD Staff requested permission to enter into a cost share agreement and encumber of up to $17,700 for conversion of up to 18 acres of ag to prairie at the St Croix Bluffs at 10191 St Croix Trail S, Hastings, MN. This property drains directly to the St Croix River and will reduce phosphorus loading by up to 19.81 lb/yr. The total estimated cost for this project was $23,600 in materials and installation cost. The actual project costs are $17,323.80. The SCRA grant will cover $11,473.80 of project costs. The remaining costs would be contributed by the Pollinator Friendly Alliance. The project area was seeded with sunflowers as a cover crop over the 2021 growing season. A local farmer will be harvesting the seed on Nov 8th and discing it to prepare for seed drilling. Minnesota Native Landscapes will be delivering and drilling the seed the week of Nov 14th. WCD requests approval to issue final payment once the seed has been delivered and drilled. A motion was made by Tim Behrends, seconded by Jim Levitt, to approve a final payment of up to $11,473.80 for FY 2019 SCRA Native Perennial Establishment for Water Quality, Contract 19-03 SCRA after the seed has been delivered and installed. The district technical representative (Tara Kelly) has performed a site inspection, reviewed the concept plans, and cost estimate. She will also inspect the final installation. All members voting yes. Motion carried.
f. FY19 WBF Unencumbrance - Kristenson – In 2019, WCD received a BWSR 2019 Watershed Based Funding Metro grant. Under this grant, the WCD allocated $30,000 to fund rural nonstructural practice incentives and $30,000 to fund rural structural practice cost-share. The goal of this funding is to install best management practices to reduce phosphorus in areas that are targeted and prioritized. WCD staff requested the encumbrance of $4,000 for the installation of prairie on 1.5 acres of agricultural land at the Kristenson property located at 11480 Arcola Trail N in Stillwater MN. This restoration would have reduced phosphorus loading to the St Croix River by an estimated 2.25 lb/yr. The landowner is no longer able to move forward with this project at this time. A motion was made by Jim Levitt, seconded by Diane Blake, to approve the unencumbrance of $4,000 for contract 19-07 BWSR Watershed Based Metro Funding. All members voting yes. Motion carried.
g. FY20 Drinking Water Un/FY19 WBF Encumbrance and Payment - Pechacek –In 2021, the WCD approved a nonstructural practice incentive payment of $4,257 for 3 years of cover crops on 47.3 acres of agricultural land owned by James Pechacek. This payment was encumbered under the FY2020 BWSR Drinking Water grant (contract #20-03 BWSR). Unencumbrance and Encumbrance: WCD staff request the unencumbrance of the $4,257 from the FY2020 BWSR Drinking Water grant (contract #20-03 BWSR), and encumbrance of the $4,257 under the FY2019 Watershed Based Metro Funding grant (contract #19-10 BWSR). The Kristenson ag to prairie project under the FY2019 Watershed Based Metro Funding grant is no longer able to move forward and WCD staff have requested unencumbrance of those funds, leaving those funds available until the grant expiration date (December 31, 2021). The Pechacek cover crop project meets the goals of the FY2019 Watershed Based Metro Funding grant. Final Payment Request: Following the WCD’s approved Nonstructural Land Management Practices Implementation Plan, the WCD will make a one-time payment after successful completion of the first year of the installation of the nonstructural practice, with yearly inspections for the rest of the contract length to ensure compliance with the individual’s Implementation Plan. James Pechacek has successfully installed the first year of cover crops according to his Implementation Plan. WCD staff have determined the project meets the design intent and approve of the request for final payment. WCD staff are requesting final payment of $4,257 from the FY2019 Watershed Based Metro Funding grant to James Pechacek. A motion was made by Jim Levitt, seconded by Diane Blake, to approve unencumbrance of $4,257 for contract 20-03 BWSR, and encumbrance and a Final Payment of $4,257 for contract 19-10 BWSR to James Pechacek for the Pechacek Cover Crop project. The district technical representative (Angela Defenbaugh) has performed a final inspection. Applicant will be notified of the Board’s decision within 15 days. All members voting yes. Motion carried. Tim Behrends abstained from voting.
h. FY19 SCRA Final Payment - Sanocki – In 2019, WCD received a grant from the St Croix River Association to convert agricultural lands and managed turf areas to prairie to reduce phosphorus loading to the St Croix River. The WCD Staff requested the encumbrance of up to $4,000 for conversion of up to 5.1 acres of ag to prairie at the Sanocki property located at 2038 Oakgreen Ave S, Afton, MN. This property drains directly to Valley Creek, a tributary of the St Croix River. This project will reduce phosphorus loading by up to 8.4 lb to the St. Croix River. The total estimated cost for this project was $9,109 in materials and installation cost. The actual costs were $5,435.81. EQIP contributed $5,107.91 for the prairie installation as well as shrub and tree planting along the windbreaks. WCD staff requests a final payment for the remaining $327.90. A motion was made by Jim Levitt, seconded by Diane Blake, to approve a final payment of up to $327.90 for FY 2019 SCRA Native Perennial Establishment for Water Quality, Contract 19-02 SCRA. The district technical representative (Tara Kelly) has performed a final site inspection. Applicant will be notified of Board’s decision within 15 days. All members voting yes. Motion carried.
i. FY19 SCRA MOU Minnesota Land Trust Encumbrance – Goodwin – WCD has been working in partnership with Washington County (WC), the Minnesota Land Trust (MLT), and the Carnelian-Marine-St Croix (CMSCWD) on the protection and restoration of the Goodwin Property, a 50-acre property along Silver Creek just north of Stillwater. WC and MLT placed a conservation easement on the property to prevent development. WCD received $30,000 of implementation funding from the St Croix River Association for assisting in the conversion of ag and turf into native prairie vegetation. WCD Staff requested an encumbrance of $8,300 on April 2020 for the conversion of 14 acres of ag to prairie at the Goodwin property, 9951 Stonebridge Tr, Stillwater, MN. This project would prevent 19.39 lb of P per year from entering Silver Creek and the St. Croix River. The total estimated cost for this project was $43,100 in materials, installation and maintenance costs. WCD staff requests an amended encumbrance of up to $18,198.30 for the ag to prairie restoration at the Goodwin property. The SCRA Native Perennial for Water Quality grant would cover up to 75% of installation project costs. The remainder is in partnership with the Minnesota Land Trust, CMSCWD, and the landowner. A motion was made by Jim Levitt, seconded by Tim Behrends, to approve the District Manager to sign an amended agreement between MLT and WCD, and to approve an encumbrance of up to $18,198.30 for FY 2019 SCRA Native Perennials for Water Quality. The district technical representative (Tara Kelly) has performed a site inspection, reviewed the concept plans, and cost estimate. Applicant will be notified of Board’s decision within 15 days. All members voting yes.
j. FY22 BWSR Lawn to Legumes Grant Application – WCD staff would like to apply for the 2022 Lawns to Legumes Demonstration Neighborhood grant. Eligible applicants could include cities, counties, watershed districts, conservation districts, tribes and non-profits. Applicants can involve conservation partnerships and they will provide technical and financial assistance to around 300 landowners to establish successful and resilient plantings that build pollinator pathways and provide high quality habitat for at-risk pollinators. A variety of planting types such as native pocket plantings, pollinator beneficial trees and shrubs, pollinator lawns and pollinator meadows will be encouraged within the neighborhoods. WCD will be eligible to apply for funding for demonstration neighborhoods through a competitive RFP this February. There is significant potential for collaboration between partners on these applications. WCD would like to submit one application and use the pollinator prioritization framework that has been developed for Washington County to select neighborhoods for targeted outreach and implementation of the above pollinator practices. Additionally, WCD may target outreach to landowners along waterways that may have an interest in creating or enhancing a buffer for pollinator habitat. We anticipate asking for grant funds between $20,000-$40,000. A minimum non-state match equal to at least 10% of the amount requested and/or received is required for areas identified by the United State Fish and Wildlife Service as areas where there is a high potential for rusty patched bumble bees to be present (inclusive of the majority of Washington County). WCD will be notified of the award notification between March and April, 2022. Projects will have at least two years to be implemented. A motion to approve the application was made by Jim Levitt, seconded by Diane Blake. Motion carried.
k. Office Cleaning Proposals – We requested proposals from a couple different cleaning companies, due to dissatisfaction with our current provider. Jay’s recommendation was to switch to ROC Commercial Cleaning, which is located right down the road from the office. A motion to approve switching cleaning services was made by Jim Levitt. Seconded by Tim Behrends. Motion carried.
AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING

An updated Board photo will take place the next time all Board members are present.
Diane Blake moved to adjourn the public meeting. Jim Levitt seconded the motion. Meeting adjourned at 10:07 a.m. The Board Tour will take place immediately following the Board meeting. The next scheduled meeting is December 8, 2021 at 9:00a.m.
Secretary
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